
Petition Seeks Hurricane Flood Suit Consolidation In S. Fla. 
By Nathan Hale 

Law360 (April 6, 2018, 9:43 PM EDT) -- Homeowners in Florida, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands 
who suffered flood damage in recent hurricanes and filed suits against insurers backed by the National 
Flood Insurance Program have lodged a petition to have pretrial proceedings consolidated in the 
Southern District of Florida. 

In the petition and accompanying brief filed Wednesday with the U.S. Judicial Panel on Multidistrict 
Litigation, the homeowners argued consolidation is appropriate to ensure efficiency and uniformity in the 
hundreds of suits that have already been filed as a result of the widespread damage caused by a series 
of fierce storms during the 2016 and 2017 hurricane seasons and the thousands of lawsuits that are 
inevitably going to be filed in the coming months and years. 

The petitioning homeowners, who have filed 12 lawsuits in Florida federal courts stemming from 
Hurricane Hermine and Hurricane Matthew in 2016, are represented by a group of lawyers who have 
litigated hundreds of federal flood suits across the country and have served as liaison counsel in prior 
consolidated actions, according to the brief. 

“Tens of thousands of people have already been dramatically injured by the worst two hurricane seasons 
ever, and expert litigators, such as mainly Chip Merlin and the Merlin Legal Group, have previously 
successfully organized similar pretrial efforts after Hurricane Sandy — and it has been a real honor to 
work with them, and other great litigators, in this developing important endeavor,” said Miami-based 
attorney Adam Moskowitz of The Moskowitz Law Firm, who has served in leading roles for several large
class actions during his career. 

The Moskowitz Law Firm and Merlin Legal Group also worked with Clark Love & Hutson GP in Houston
in the filing of the petition. 

There are three main clusters of federal flood cases currently pending in the court system: in Houston, in 
Louisiana and in the Florida/Puerto Rico/Virgin Islands region, according to the filing. The petition is 
limited in scope to consolidating the latter group solely for pretrial purposes, but the attorneys say they 
“stand ready” to assist the JPML if it wishes to consider consolidation of the Louisiana and Houston 
matters as well. 

With a focus on pretrial proceedings, the proposed consolidation would not interfere with other attorneys' 
representation of their respective clients, they said. 

The cases covered by the petition share core factual allegations and claims, the petitioners said. The 
homeowner plaintiffs all hold flood insurance policies with insurers who participate in the NFIP and have 
made timely payments. 
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They all filed claims for damages sustained as a result of hurricanes during the 2016 and 2017 seasons 
but had their claims rejected and received much smaller payouts. Now they are seeking to recover actual 
losses.

“Consolidating the current cases and then transferring the later-filed actions for pretrial purposes at this 
early juncture will help the affected districts better manage the large number of federal lawsuits that are 
likely to arise in the coming years,” they argue. “This will also allow for a streamlined and better process 
for adjudicating these claims, which will result in better recoveries for current and future flood victims.” 

The homeowners said consolidation would prove beneficial by helping to avoid duplicate discovery and 
conflicting pretrial orders, while reducing legal costs and conserving judicial resources. Coordination also 
would provide guidance for dealing with the aftermath of future disasters, they argue. 

Hurricane-related flood cases have been successfully consolidated in the past, including cases stemming 
from reservoir releases by the Army Corps of Engineers in Houston in connection with Hurricane Harvey 
and cases in New York and New Jersey after Hurricane Sandy. 

Multidistrict litigation has also produced a number of other successes, including the consolidation of all 
pretrial matters for asbestos product liability claims in the Eastern District of Pennsylvania in 1991 and for 
litigation stemming from the Deepwater Horizon oil rig disaster in the Eastern District of Louisiana. 

The Southern District of Florida is the preferable location for consolidation of the subject cases for a 
number of reasons, the homeowners said. The infrastructure of Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands was 
devastated during the 2016 and 2017 hurricane seasons, and those districts lack the resources of the 
Southern District of Florida. 

Most of the cases are expected to be filed by Floridians, and the Southern District of Florida already has 
extensive experience handling flood insurance cases involving the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency, which oversees NFIP. Additionally, the Southern District of Florida is the closest jurisdiction 
geographically to Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands and has the best access to Spanish-language 
translators, which will likely be needed in a number of cases, the petition says. 

The petitioning homeowners are represented by Adam M. Moskowitz, Howard M. Bushman and Adam A. 
Schwartzbaum of The Moskowitz Law Firm PLLC, William F. “Chip” Merlin Jr., Rene M. Sigman and 
Javier E. Rosario Pérez of Merlin Law Group, and Scott Love and Clayton A. Clark of Clark Love & 
Hutson GP. 

The case is In Re: 2016 and 2017 Hurricane Seasons Flood Litigation, case pending number 32, before 
the U.S. Judicial Panel on Multidistrict Litigation. 
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